Georgia Academy of Science

Technical Program Planning Meeting

via GSAMS

28 August 2004, 10:00 AM

Council Members in Attendance

At Georgia Perimeter College

	Paul J. Camp
	Mike Reeves
	Andrew Penniman

	Robert Jarret
	Cindy Mayer
	Hubert Kinser

	John Aliff
	Kenneth Martin
	Lisa Hibbard


At Georgia College & State University

	Steve Whittle
	Melanie DeVore
	Richard Schmude



At North Georgia College
	Mark Davis
	Frank Corrotto
	


At Valdosta State University

	Mitch Lockhart
	Tom Manning
	John Barbas

	Mark Groszos
	
	


1. 
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 10:15 after some technical difficulties.

C. Mayer discussed the positions of parliamentarian and historian and also solicited suggestions for the academy web site. She then informed the council of the decision reached at the June council meeting to schedule the 2005 annual meeting on April 1-2 to avoid the Easter holidays. She then called on Steve Whittle for an update on the technical program.

2.
Technical Program Report

S. Whittle reviewed the deadlines for abstract and paper submissions that had been decided at the June meeting. He noted that submission instructions for abstracts have already been posted on the academy web site. He reviewed guidelines for the letters that section chairs will mail out to solicit submissions, noting that incentives for presentations should be outlined, and that section chairs should decide whether or not their sections will allow posters and include that in the letters as well. They should also encourage submitters to turn their papers into articles for the journal, and include the date when presenters will be notified of their status. The second part of the letter should contain a call for referees, and section chairs should provide referees with guidelines. The letter should also include the abstract submission guidelines.

S. Whittle then noted that the abstract submission form on the web site had been updated, to contain instructions for completion, an example abstract, a box for the abstract itself which will impose a limit on the number of words, and space for contact information.

S. Whittle then discussed the abstract review process. Section chairs should distribute submissions to referees along with deadlines. For improperly formatted submissions, section chairs can ask the authors to correct the abstract and decide on the submission accordingly.

M. DeVore recalled last year when several abstracts needed more than grammatical corrections and asked if they should be returned to the referees.

S. Whittle said that was up to the section chairs.

J. Aliff noted that the section chair will be assisted by two other people and theoretically can reject an abstract for obvious errors of fact or absence of conclusions. He suggested immediately emailing the authors to ask for revisions, and reminded the council that students reporting on work in progress were not required to have conclusions.

S. Whittle then discussed scheduling of presentations by section chairs. He said that presentations should be scheduled to run as late as possible on Saturday to encourage people to stay for the plenary session. He also suggested that student presentations should end by 10 to allow consideration for awards. Ideally, student presentations should be scheduled primarily for Saturday and for Friday only if there is overflow. Presentations are typically scheduled for 15 minutes but that is at the discretion of the section chair. Some sections also schedule a break on Saturday morning when the section will go to view posters.

J. Aliff suggested section chairs should run their presentations up to 11:45 in order to encourage people to attend the plenary and awards session.

S. Whittle then discussed the construction of the section programs. They should be patterned on last year’s program. A blank should be left for the location, which will be filled in later. Section chairs should be sure to inform presenters to bring their presentations on disk, not on computers, as we will not have time to switch equipment in and out.

R. Schmude said that he would check on the disk formats that would be supported.

3. 
Local Arrangements

C. Mayer then called on R. Schmude to discuss planning for the annual meeting.

R. Schmude has assembled a committee of nine with responsibilities for soliciting vendors, providing food, business affairs, poster session, Friday evening session (the plan is for several faculty to give science demonstrations), registration desk, a gofer, signs, and press/publicity. The committee has selected a building, discussed parking, and plans to meet again on September 22 and October 20.

R. Schmude then raised several planning questions on behalf of his committee. He asked how registration money is handled?

H. Kinser said that part of the committee usually sets up an account at the college through which all the finances are handled and checks are made out either to that person or to the college. The college should then return information about those who pay dues at the meeting as soon as possible.

R. Schmude then asked how the registration fee is broken up, and whether the institution will recoup costs for food and postage.

H. Kinser and L. Hibbard both noted that this is usually discussed in the council meeting and a breakdown of costs should be submitted by the next meeting. The institution can recoup some costs, but often a sponsor can be found.

R. Schmude asked what should be provided for the Friday night reception.

J. Aliff said that depends on the host institution. The host is expected to pay for it unless an outside sponsor is found.

R. Schmude then asked when the mailing should be sent.

J. Aliff said early February, and should include a motel list and prices as well as a map. Also, someone on the committee should be working on discounts, and blocking out rooms for the meeting. All this information should also go on the web site for the meeting.

R. Schmude then asked who gets the late registration fee.

H. Kinser said that all finances are run through the same account. Expenditures are subtracted from income and the balance is sent to the academy.

M. DeVore asked if it was possible to have an IT staff person in each session instead of just one person walking around.

R. Schmude believed that would be possible. He asked how many sessions would need to be covered.

J. Aliff said five on Friday and eight on Saturday.

There followed an inconclusive discussion of time conflicts with other professional society meetings. There was then a discussion of the dimensions of the posters and possibilities for mounting them.

4.
Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 11:05 AM.
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1.
Call to Order
C. mayer called the meeting to order at 11:05 AM.

2. 
Secretary’s Report
C. Mayer then called on P. Camp to give the secretary’s report.

P. Camp presented the minutes of the minutes of the previous meeting for correction and approval.

H. Kinser moved the minutes be approved. They were approved unanimously.

3.
Treasurer’s Report
C. Mayer then called on H. Kinser to present the treasurer’s report.

H. Kinser summarized the finances for the year so far, noting that membership had increased by 15 members and the numbers of student members was a record at 25. He also noted the student awards funds so far, with $240 unrestricted and $300 restricted.

H. Kinser then brought to the council’s attention a Merrill Lynch investment fund that had been purchased many years ago. He mentioned receipt of a letter from Merrill Lynch which will impose a $65 fee for all individual accounts. This would exceed the income, about $50, that the academy gets from the account. He asked for suggestions for ways to reinvest the money, noting the possibility of putting it in the academy checking account which is interest bearing.

H. Kinser then made a motion to switch the funds to checking. Motion was seconded by T. Manning. It carried unanimously, after resolving a technical communications glitch with the Georgia College site.

There was also some discussion of printing fees for the journal. J. Aliff noted additional copies printed for the annual meeting and also said that he was looking for another publisher to reduce costs. 

H. Kinser noted that the budget is basically on schedule, and that he should receive a letter soon concerning the audit.

4.
Executive Committee Reports


a. Editor of the Georgia Journal of Science
C. Mayer then called on J. Aliff to present the journal report.

J. Aliff said that the current issue is thin, and we need more submissions. He noted that there was one student paper from the previous meeting in this issue. He said that the issue may be somewhat late due to a delay in getting papers, and asked for help in getting papers for the December issue.


b. President’s Report

C. Mayer presented the president’s report. She said that she was trying to increase membership, and asked each council member to approach 3 people and ask them to become members of the academy and perhaps assume leadership positions down the road. She also asked that nominees for vice president and president be sent to L. Hibbard as soon as possible.

R. Schmude asked about the status of the operations manual for the academy.

L. Hibbard noted a remarkable increase in her job responsibilities after becoming department chair and said that she could send the draft of the materials for planning meetings. 

M. DeVore volunteered to help finalize that portion.

C. Mayer then called attention to the list of committee memberships. She asked committee chairs to contact their members between now and the next council meeting to have a committee meeting. She then asked all the committee chairs to introduce themselves.

5.
Committee Reports


Annual Meeting Update


a. Local Arrangements Committee
M. Lockhart asked R. Schmude to put his committee structure in the operations manual.


b. Technical Program Chair
S. Whittle said that he had already mailed all the relevant program information to the section chairs last week.


c. Academy Improvements Committee
C. Mayer then called on M. DeVore for the Academy Improvements report.

M. DeVore stressed the important of working to get the Academy membership up by recruiting colleagues wherever possible, reminding them when the annual meeting is and the importance of undergraduate research presentations, and so on. She reported as well that the committee was searching for ways to link with Georgia Tech and the University of Georgia, emphasizing our access to potential graduate students and suggesting that they use the annual meeting to recruit for their REU programs.


d. Membership Committee
C. Mayer then called on T. Manning for the Membership report.

T. Manning reported that there was nothing to report, and promised to contact the other committee members.


e. Budget/Auditing Committee
C. Mayer then called on H. Kinser for the Budget Committee report.

H. Kinser said that he should hear about the results of the audit by the next Council meeting.


f. Nominating Committee

C. Mayer then called for the Nominating committee report.

L. Hibbard solicited nominations or volunteers to run for vice president, president elect, treasurer and councilor. Ballots will go out with the big mailing in February.


g. Elections Committee
C. Mayer then called on P. Camp for the Elections Committee report.

P. Camp reported that we would have an election, as planned.


h. Scientific Exhibits Committee and Legislative Liaison Committee
These reports were not submitted due to the Committee chairs’ inability to attend the Council meeting.

6.
Unfinished Business
C. Mayer reported that the Kellogg proposal had been turned down, and that we are currently looking at alternative funding sources, with four possibilities under consideration.

7.
New Business

C. Mayer then called for any new business.

P. Camp raised the issue of electronic voting for future elections. After the initial setup costs, it would reduce expenses quite a bit, and he presented a range of options for software to conduct the elections. On the other hand, there are also significant management issues, especially with regard to security and maintaining accurate email lists. In any case, the current wording of the Academy bylaws requires a paper ballot and since that can only be changed at the annual meeting, he suggested at least writing an amendment to the bylaws that would allow the Council to consider other forms of voting. That amendment could be voted on at the April meeting and an actual decision could be made after some more careful study.

L. Hibbard suggested asking the Academy Improvements Committee to look at rewording the bylaws. This was agreed to.

There followed some discussion of the best date for the next council meeting. R. Schmude suggested adding Gordon College as a GSAMS site so his local arrangements committee could attend.

C. Mayer then asked if there were any other business.

There being none, the meeting was adjourned at 11:47 AM.

